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Thursday, January 14, 2009 
9:00 AM to 11:00 PM 
One Ashburton Place 
Boston, MA 02108 

21st Floor Conference Room  
 

    
Attendees: Jay Gonzalez, Jon Kingsdale, Jonathan Gruber, Nancy Turnbull, Terry Dougherty, Rick 
Lord, Ian Duncan, Dolores Mitchell, Louis Malzone and Celia Wcislo.  Nancy Schwartz attended in 
place of Joseph Murphy. 
 
The meeting was called to order at 9:07 AM. 

 
I. Minutes:  The minutes of the December 10, 2009 meeting were approved by unanimous 

vote. 
 

II. Executive Director’s Report:  Jon Kingsdale began his discussion by stating that because 
Celia Wcislo was only able to attend the meeting via telephone, she by rule will not be able 
to participate in the votes on the SBSB proposal.  Other members of the Board confirmed 
that Mr. Kingsdale’s statement was correct.  Mr. Kingsdale continued by informing the 
Board that the Commonwealth Health Insurance Connector Authority (CCA) is currently 
working with other state agencies on projects to improve health insurance in Massachusetts.  
As an example, Mr. Kingsdale highlighted the CCA’s efforts, along with the Division of 
Health Care Finance and Policy and the Executive Office of Administration and Finance 
(A&F), to improve student health insurance in the state.  Next, Mr. Kingsdale mentioned the 
upcoming National Conference on Health Care Reform in Massachusetts, which is 
sponsored by the CCA with funding from the Harvard Kennedy School of Government and 
by Academy Health.  Mr. Kingsdale commented on the high amount of interest the 
conference has received from state officials outside of Massachusetts. 

 
III. Quarterly Program Updates:  Rosemarie Day began her update of Commonwealth Care 

(CommCare) by explaining that her presentation would be focusing retrospectively, and not 
on budget projections.  Mr. Kingsdale added that the Board will have two meetings in 
February which could be used to discuss the budget.  Ms. Day then stated that one of the 
main purposes of this presentation will be to show the effects of the exclusion of Aliens with 



Special Status Population (AWSS) from CommCare and the creation of the CommCare 
Bridge program.  Ms. Day highlighted the fact that CommCare continues to see underlying 
growth.  Jonathan Gruber stated that he was surprised to see low levels of growth in 
CommCare considering the current economic situation in the state and country.  Ms. Day 
surmised that extensions of the Medical Security Program have very likely contributed to 
the relatively low growth.  Nancy Turnbull requested that at the next meeting, figures be 
provided to the Board which will show recent changes in the enrollment figures of the state 
subsidized programs in Massachusetts.  Mr. Gruber agreed that these numbers should be 
made available so the CCA could anticipate a potential jump in the enrollment numbers for 
CommCare.  Ms. Day continued by giving an overview of the CommCare Bridge program, 
commenting on the program’s success in covering the vast majority of the AWSS 
population eligible for the program.  Ms. Turnbull noticed that some of the members of the 
AWSS population who had been on CommCare were not transferred over to Bridge.  Ms. 
Day indicated that changes in the statuses of individuals in the AWSS population would 
have caused them to be shifted to another program or dropped from state programs 
altogether.  Mr. Kingsdale indicated that the drop in numbers is quite normal especially in 
light of the fact that the Bridge program has not admitted any new members since its 
creation. 
 
Another issue which came up during the CommCare Update was the performance standards 
of the CommCare call center, which is administered by Dell Perot.  Ms. Turnbull asked 
whether the CCA maintains performance standards for Dell Perot.  Ms. Day answered that 
Dell Perot has daily and monthly standards against which their performance is evaluated in 
regards to dropped calls at the CommCare call center.  Ms. Turnbull asked whether Dell 
Perot has had months where they have not met their performance standards.  Christine 
Ballas confirmed that there have been months were Perot had not met its performance goals.  
Terry Dougherty asked if the dropped call rate was the only performance measure for Dell 
Perot.  Ms. Ballas replied that Dell Perot is held to other performance standards as well, 
including timing of invoicing and accuracy of info provided by customer service 
representatives. 
 
Next, Ms. Day provided the quarterly update for CommChoice.  Ms. Day began her 
discussion by highlighting the fact that CommChoice enrollment is currently exceeding 
budget expectations for FY 2010.  An issue which came up during this presentation was the 
methodology used for counting members in CommChoice.  Ms. Day highlighted the growth 
in membership for CommChoice which was 24,557 in January 2010.  However, she 
cautioned that many members probably were catching up during January by paying 
premiums from previous months.  Therefore, Ms. Day estimated that the actual number of 
members is probably closer to 23,000.  Ian Duncan inquired as to whether a member would 
be counted twice under this methodology if they had paid the premiums for two months at 
once.  Ms. Day confirmed that this is the case, but stated that nevertheless, CommChoice 
experienced growth in membership for January.  Dolores Mitchell asked whether people 
who only pay a portion of their premium are counted as paid members.  Joanne Biag replied 
these people are not counted as paid members.  Ms. Turnbull asked if there was any data 
which shows how long certain individuals within different demographics tend to remain in 
the CommChoice program.  Ms. Biag replied that this data does exist and could be compiled 
and presented to the Board. 
 
The design of the plans offered through CommChoice was another main topic of discussion 
during this presentation.  When Ms. Mitchell asked why enrollment is so low in the plans 
offered by Tufts, Ms. Day replied that their limited network is a major reason.  Rick Lord 
asked if plans with a select network are priced more favorably.  Ms. Day answered that this 



is not always true and that the price really depends on the carrier.  Ms. Mitchell stated that 
she believes there is a lot of confusion around limited network plans, and that a greater 
effort should be made to educate Massachusetts residents about these plans.  When 
discussing the Young Adult Plans (YAP), Jonathan Gruber asked if the annual benefits for 
these plans have to be capped at $50,000.  Ms. Day answered that this is not the case and 
that Blue Cross Blue Shield currently offers a YAP which is uncapped.  Mr. Gruber asked if 
the CCA might look into creating a tier within YAP which would offer an uncapped high 
deductible option, which has been proposed in national health care reform legislation.  Mr. 
Kingsdale replied that in a month the CCA will know more about the future of national 
health care reform and then decide how it should adjust.  Mr. Duncan added that the CCA 
should look into the use of high deductible plans which basically do not cover many services 
until a great amount of money has been paid out by the policy holder to cover the annual 
deductible.  In this case the consumer’s health insurance essentially just becomes a tax from 
which they receive no benefit. 
 
While Ms. Day was discussing the recent advertising campaign launched by the CCA, 
Secretary Gonzalez asked why the CCA decided to move forward with the advertising 
campaign during the fall of 2009.  Ms. Day responded that with the website having been 
redesigned, new Seal of Approval plans being offered, and many people renewing their 
plans at the beginning of 2010, the CCA wanted to gain exposure through an expanded 
advertising campaign.  Mr. Kingsdale added that the actual return on investment for an 
advertising campaign such as this can be difficult to quantify.  Secretary Gonzalez requested 
that the CCA provide the Board with an advertising strategy for FY 2011.  Secretary 
Gonzalez then recapped some of the requests made by the Board.  In addition, Nancy 
Turnbull asked for an update on the status of an effort to prevent Massachusetts residents 
from buying health insurance to treat a current illness and then dropping the insurance once 
they have received treatment.  Mr. Kingsdale replied that the CCA is working with the 
Division of Insurance (DOI) to close this loophole.  Nancy Schwartz added that the DOI has 
been collecting data since July, but more will need to be collected before action can be 
taken. 
 

IV. SBSB Proposal:  Secretary Gonzalez began discussions by explaining that Mr. Lord has 
recused himself from matters relating to the SBSB proposal due to a conflict of interest.  
Secretary Gonzalez continued by stating that the Governor has expressed interest in 
decreasing costs for small business and that the CCA has been responsive in this matter.  
Secretary Gonzalez conveyed his belief that the proposal has a lot of great aspects and 
should be strongly considered.  Ms. Day and Patrick Holland provided an overview of the 
proposed business transaction with SBSB.  Mr. Gruber asked whether the CCA will offer all 
of the plans offered by SBSB to businesses in their “mini-group” (5 or less employees) 
market.  Ms. Day replied that the CCA would not offer all of SBSB’s plans.  Instead the 
CCA would offer its current CommChoice plans and add some plans to the gold tier to 
match the richer plans offered by SBSB.  When discussing the administrative fees which 
will be charged to employers taking part in this proposal, Mr. Gruber asked if it would be 
possible to lower the administrative fee even further after the CCA has met its goal of 3%.  
Mr. Kingsdale replied that the CCA is satisfied with having a 3% administrative fee, but if 
there was an opportunity to pass savings on to employers they would do so.  Ms. Wcislo 
asked how many of the subscribers transferred from SBSB to CommChoice are expected to 
remain in the “legacy” group in three to four years.  Mr. Holland replied that by 2015 the 
number of subscribers in the group will have decreased from 17,000 to 10,000. 

 
Ms. Day then proceeded to explain the key terms involved in the two upcoming votes.  Mr. 
Kingsdale explained that the CCA will put a check bid out to the public, which will allow 



outside parties to beat SBSB’s bid.  Mr. Duncan asked if the CCA is bound to accept a 
lower bid.  Jamie Katz replied that any competing bid would have to provide better value for 
the CCA and small employers.  However, if such a bid was received, the CCA is not bound 
to accept that bid.  Mr. Kingsdale emphasized that a competing bid would have to be able to 
be implemented on the same time schedule as the bid from SBSB.  Before voting, Ian 
Duncan voiced some of his concerns about the proposal.  First, Mr. Duncan argued that the 
proposal would constitute a cost-shift to the carriers, who would eventually shift the costs on 
to employers in the rest of the small group market.  Therefore, Mr. Duncan asked the Board 
why the “mini-group” market should be subsidized by the rest of the employers in the small 
group market.  Second, Mr. Duncan was concerned that if a minimum loss ratio is set by 
national legislation, this proposal would make it more difficult for health insurance carriers 
to meet the standard.  Third, Mr. Duncan stated that with CommChoice increasing the 
number of plans it offers to accommodate the transferred members from SBSB, there will be 
increased potential for anti-selection opportunities. Fourth, Mr. Duncan stated that before 
the CCA commits to this proposal, a greater effort should be made to explore the possibility 
of creating a similar arrangement with another partner which may be more beneficial.  In 
response to Mr. Duncan’s fourth concern, Secretary Gonzalez emphasized that the votes on 
the SBSB proposal are just authorizing the CCA to move forward in their preparations, and 
a check bid will still be completed.  Mr. Kingsdale addressed Mr. Duncan’s third concern by 
stating that employees would have fewer options after the business transfer occurs than they 
currently have with SBSB, leading him to conclude that the third concern is not valid.  In 
response to Mr. Duncan’s first concern, Mr. Kingsdale replied that this arrangement will 
allow for more efficient administration of these health insurance plans which will keep costs 
down.  Ms. Turnbull also added that carriers could look for ways to improve their operations 
to reduce costs.  She continued that the proposal looks like a financially good deal, it gives 
CommChoice more scale, and it addresses the Governor’s concern of lowering costs for 
small businesses.  Ms. Wcislo added that this proposal would provide bargaining power to a 
segment of the market which has had little previously.  The Business Transfer Agreement 
and Service Contract Amendment were passed by the Board, and were approved by all 
Board members except Mr. Duncan (Mr. Lord and Ms. Wcislo did not vote for 
aforementioned reasons).  Mr. Dougherty asked how long the check bid would be open to 
the public for bidding.  Secretary Gonzalez replied that it would be posted for fourteen 
calendar days.    

 
V. FY10 Administrative Budget Update:  Mr. Holland provided an overview of the 

administrative budget for FY 2010.  Mr. Holland highlighted some of the operational 
comments for management provided in the FY 2009 financial audit.  Mr. Holland also 
commented that spending in the appeals program has been much lower than expected and 
that CommCare enrollment has been lower than what was budgeted.   Secretary Gonzalez 
provided an explanation on the CCA’s GASB 45 obligation.  Mr. Holland commented that 
he feels the year-end estimate on the cost of this obligation is probably too high.  When 
asked where the CCA may be able to cut spending, Mr. Holland replied that spending could 
be cut in the areas of “IT Enhancements,” “CommCare Enrollment & Eligibility Services,” 
and “Consulting & Professional Support.” 

 
VI. A&F Committee Follow-up Crosby Report:  Rick Lord began by giving an overview of 

the purpose and findings of the Crosby Report to the Board.  Mr. Lord continued by stating 
that the Board had authorized the A&F subcommittee to establish a proper course of action 
in response to the report’s recommendations.  In conjunction with the reports 
recommendations, Mr. Lord stated that the subcommittee will perform a comparability 
analysis with the salaries of the senior staff of the CCA, and then decide if any further 
actions should be taken. 



 
The meeting was adjourned at 11:05 PM. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Andrew J. Graham 


	Boston, MA  02108 

